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MINUTES


JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PLANNING COMMISSION SPECIAL MEETING

NOVEMBER 13, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Planning Commissioners present:
Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Lentz

Planning Commissioners late:
Maturo (arrived at 7:33 p.m.)

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel

JOINT MEETING WITH PLANNING COMMISSION

A. Urban Design Update for Sierra Point

Mayor Bologoff invited the staff to make some opening remarks before the presentation.  He noted there would be opportunities after the presentation for Councilmembers and members of the public to ask questions.

Community Development Director Prince said the City of Brisbane hired Fred Kent to conduct a two-day series of public workshops last year to stimulate public discussion about the characteristics of successful places.  Workshop participants looked at several places in downtown Brisbane as well as Sierra Point.  Director Prince said the goal of the workshops was to identify features and attributes that can be applied to local sites to help them attract people and become more usable for the public.

Director Prince noted that Sierra Point is one part of Brisbane that has yet to realize its potential of becoming a great public place.  He said the City Council approved a contract in July of 2006 with Freedman, Tung, and Bottomley (FTB) to analyze and update urban design concepts for Sierra Point.  Major objectives of their work include strengthening the public realm at Sierra Point, evaluating how pending and future project development relates to the public realm, and determining how this relationship might be strengthened to the benefit of both the public and the project.

Director Prince stated that FTB performed a preliminary analysis and held two stakeholder meetings with the Sierra Point property owners.  After tonight’s presentation from Gregory Tung, FTB, he recommended holding a follow-up meeting to further analyze the mix and balance of land uses that would be necessary to activate and support a successful public space. 

Mr. Tung noted that a master plan for Sierra Point has been in place for well over a decade, and FTB was hired by the City of Brisbane to update urban design aspects that can be incorporated in amendments to the Sierra Point Design Guidelines.  He said his presentation would provide a summary of what had taken place so far, a discussion of current trends and lessons in design of urban workplace districts, specific features of Sierra Point, some proposed urban design goals, and preliminary public realm master plan concepts to help people visualize these possibilities.

Mr. Tung described FTB’s field investigations and meetings with property owners, businesses at Sierra Point, and City staff.  Director Prince said stakeholders include Universal Paragon Corporation, Slough International, and Opus, all of which have proposals at various stages of development. 

Mr. Tung talked about the concept of workplace districts, business parks, and single-use industrial districts.  He said that as California’s cities and suburbs have matured, people are rethinking the nature of work and the factors that contribute to livable communities.  He noted mixed-use developments with facilities for diverse activities are increasingly seen as ways of ensuring the viability of commercial developments.

Mr. Tung showed slides of different kinds of workplace developments, including the Mission Bay development in San Francisco, a high-tech office development with restaurants and cultural activities in Emeryville, a workplace district in Yuba City with attractive public spaces, and a business park in Irvine.  He pointed out that facilities that districts that used to be single uses are now being used for shopping, restaurants, entertainment, and activities in addition to work.

Mr. Tung reviewed and described the existing conditions at Sierra Point.  He noted the existing layout is about halfway filled out, and development has taken the form of separate “pavilions” rather than a unified whole.  Combining concepts from some of the pending development proposals, he showed examples of how the developments would fit with each other and with the existing landscape. 

Mr. Tung showed a three-dimensional massing simulation of the buildings on the site, a circulation map, a diagram of existing tree plantings, and drawings of the entry area.  He reviewed the major gateway intersections, connections, and view corridors within Sierra Point.  

Mr. Tung reviewed and discussed a series of goals for the Sierra Point urban design update:  strengthening Sierra Point Parkway as the public realm “spine” of Sierra Point; creating a focal point of arrival at the culmination of Sierra Point Parkway; creating activity at the local public space; focusing and containing activity within the public space; preserving/enhancing view corridors; and determining best possible use for the keystone site at the terminus of Sierra Point Parkway.

Mr. Tung said FTB looked at the spaces between the proposed developments and created two concept approaches to achieve these goals.  He showed Concept A, featuring open green space at the end of Sierra Point Parkway that opens to the waterfront and Marina; the hotel/condominium development facing the water; a new building at the end surrounded by some smaller buildings; and angled parking around the edges.  Mr. Tung presented Concept B, with stores and commercial uses clustered along a single “Main Street” block with angled parking; a parking garage with some minor retail uses; and open green space along the edges. He showed slides of a street in downtown Livermore illustrating some of these concepts.  Mr. Tung observed that this design lends itself to a phased development approach.

Mr. Tung emphasized the importance of streetscape character in creating successful public places.  He showed drawings reflecting how the entry to Sierra Point could be strengthened with landscaping, lighting, and street improvements. 

CM Barnes expressed concern about how many people would be needed to support 60,000 square feet of retail space at Sierra Point.  Mr. Tung stated that this issue will be considered as part of the future economic feasibility analysis.

CM Barnes said he liked the idea of a public square surrounded by diagonal parking spaces, as reflected in Concept A.  Mr. Tung elaborated on the “boulevard” approach with a street median and parking along the edges.

CM Barnes noted the tall building looms over the square and dominates its setting.  He suggested encouraging a curved hotel-condominium building to soften the mass of that structure.  Mr. Tung talked about ways of creating a pedestrian feel.  He noted another option would be to use the edges of the site for landscaping and grassy areas.  

CM Waldo said he was not comfortable with the two 16-story rectangular buildings.  He recommended considering curves, different heights, and other ways to lessen their mass.  Mr. Tung clarified that the two buildings were part of a proposal from a developer, and he encouraged the City of Brisbane to convey these concerns to the developer and work to revise the designs.

CM Waldo commented that he liked the use of streetlights.  He expressed support for the diagonal parking arrangement in Concept B.

CM Richardson suggested combining the “boulevard” look with the public green space.  Mr. Tung explained that Concept A illustrates the use of green space as a focal point for the public realm, while Concept B reflects a contrasting vision of the public realm as a commercial street.  

CM Richardson stated that she preferred green area as a focal point. 

CM Richardson pointed that people walk along the north edge of the site, and she asked how that area would be integrated with the rest of Sierra Point.  Mr. Tung noted that most people arrive at Sierra Point via Sierra Point Parkway.  He suggested emphasizing the focal entry point and having green space connecting the walking paths and edges.  

CM Richardson encouraged Mr. Tung to review the ideas from the previous placemaking sessions, and Mr. Tung said he would.

CM Conway expressed support for the idea of strengthening the entry point.  He said he would like much more public input on the process of designing public spaces, and noted that this meeting was the first time he had heard about some of these concepts.  Mr. Tung noted there will be ample opportunity for the City and the public to work with developers as their proposals come forward.  He added that the first step was agreeing on the urban design goals, and then those principles could be used to shape the development that occurs.

CM Conway asked about the next steps in the process.  City Manager Holstine said revisions to the Sierra Point Design Guidelines will come back to the City Council for approval as part of a public process, and the General Plan update provides additional opportunities to shape the design of Sierra Point.  He assured the City Council and citizens that there will be many opportunities for public input.

Mayor Bologoff questioned how commercial uses at Sierra Point could attract people driving by.  Mr. Tung said the design of the development can highlight activities and features of the site that might not be visible.  He noted some of the proposed uses, such as workplaces and hotels, will draw some people to the site, and building roads, shops, restaurants, and public spaces with waterfront views will help attract more.  Mr. Tung added that the Sierra Point waterfront is one of Brisbane’s most important undeveloped assets.

Mayor Bologoff said he liked both concept designs.  He noted the buildings should be viewed in terms of their locations because issues of size and style and the relationship of the buildings to each other can be addressed with developers as proposals come forward. 

Mr. Tung observed that the use of parking structures is limited, and instead, buildings and uses are arranged to provide access to closer street parking.  He noted setbacks and screening with landscaping all help minimize visual impacts.

Mayor Bologoff said one of his pet peeves was the dead-end path at the northwest corner of the property.  He noted the path should come south along the shoreline and merge with Marina Boulevard again.  He pointed out the location on a map.

Mayor Bologoff welcomed comments from the Planning Commission.

Commissioner Maturo said she liked the idea of a grand boulevard with a focal point at the end.  She questioned the viability of the retail uses and the number of people required to sustain those businesses.  Mr. Tung acknowledged this concern.  He noted the next step in the process will be analyzing the economic feasibility of the concepts.  He said Concept A and Concept B were provided as examples of some possibilities, and he welcomed direction from the City as to what direction and concepts should be pursued.

Commissioner Maturo advocated a more interesting and creative approach to parking to minimize the visual impacts of large lots.  Mr. Tung said FTB started by looking at what kind of parking was best suited for the focal public space, and he recommended curbside street parking wherever possible.  He noted that parking is currently prohibited along both streets in Sierra Point, so private property owners provide internal parking for their buildings.

Commissioner Hunter thanked Mr. Tung and said he appreciated the conceptual nature of his presentation.  He noted having input at this early planning and design stage provides an opportunity for dialogue about creating a successful public place at Sierra Point.  He emphasized the importance of selecting compatible and sympathetic uses that will benefit people working at Sierra Point as well as people from the surrounding community.  Commissioner Hunter also stressed the need to create a cohesive development, both from a visual and functional perspective.

Commissioner Hunter observed that Sierra Point is a large site, and it might be beneficial to provide some kind of internal shuttle or transportation system so people can travel quickly and easily from one building to another.

Commissioner Hunter cited Embarcadero Center in San Francisco as an example of a successful mixed-use development.  He noted San Francisco’s Marina Green is another example of an active public space with view corridors.  He observed that restaurants in Redwood Shores and other Bayfront communities have been successful in drawing visitors, and he recommended taking advantage of Sierra Point’s unique natural surroundings and views of the Bay.

Commissioner Hunter commented that many people enjoy the waterfront’s undisturbed and natural appearance now.  He cautioned that too much development is not what the community wants and could actually keep people away.  Mr. Tung acknowledged these concerns and recognized the importance of selecting and siting appropriate uses.  Commissioner Hunter observed that clustering businesses and services more in the center of the development might leave the peripheral areas to remain natural, beautiful, and attractive.

Commissioner Hawawini asked if FTB had taken into consideration the other developments proposed in Brisbane and their potential impacts on Sierra Point.  Mr. Tung responded that accessing Sierra Point from central Brisbane requires crossing the freeway and traveling a distance from the rest of town, so its remote location and absence of services are important factors.  He said his firm looked at workplace developments around the country and found that the most viable have mixtures of uses and activities in addition to offices and workplaces.  Using this information, FTB analyzed the potential of Sierra Point to combine work, hotel, retail, and recreational uses that would benefit the community.  Mr. Tung acknowledged that there are many design questions that still need to be resolved, but the City can take steps now to plan a successful public space that ensures the ongoing viability of the site.

Commissioner Hawawini recommended looking at public transportation for employees as part of the economic viability study.  He noted that Sierra Point’s isolated location requires people to drive, and no provisions have been made to provide alternate means of commuting.

Commissioner Hawawini urged FTB to think about possible benefits and amenities for the entire community, such as a convention/art and culture center, nighttime restaurants and entertainment, public volleyball and tennis courts, and other sports facilities.  He said a public meeting facility like the Mission Blue Center might be useful to Sierra Point businesses and visitors. 

Commissioner Hawawini emphasized the need to carefully look at the alignment of the proposed buildings.  He suggested that the parking garage not face the water.  He recommended viewing Sierra Point as a cohesive, planned development that meets the community’s needs and fits well at the site.

Commissioner Lentz said he liked both concepts presented by Mr. Tung.  He noted the open green spaces can function as usable areas or as barriers, and he recommended adding features to make the open areas more inviting, such as playground equipment.

Commissioner Lentz asked how important the hotel/condo project was to the vision he described.  Mr. Tung noted that putting a public green next to the hotel would both enhance views from the hotel and provide an amenity for the public, a good example of synergy.  He said most successful public greens have residences overlooking them.  He encouraged Brisbane to think about combinations of uses as a way of creating a successful public place.

Commissioner Lentz commented that a second hotel/condo building might provide better support for the retail uses.  Mr. Tung stated that any buildings with active, ground-floor uses would help the retail businesses.  He added that the more residents and employees a development has, the more sustainable it will be.

Commissioner Lentz observed that the proposed development has views of the Bay but does not really interact with the Bay.  He asked about the possibility of expanding Bayfront uses.  Mr. Tung said Sierra Point currently has a park-like edge with a walkway around the entire perimeter, a few benches, and a restroom.  He pointed out that what the site lacks is an urban center with views of the water, and FTB’s task was to identify some possible ways to achieve that. Commissioner Lentz advocated enhancing the shoreline amenities along the edge as well.

Commissioner Lentz noted the traffic roundabout can serve as a placemaking device in addition to a traffic control tool.  He expressed support for the idea of highlighting the gateway and entry point.

Commissioner Hawawini commented that Brisbane should not ignore the fact that planned commercial and retail developments can generate significant tax revenues that will benefit all citizens.

Chairman Jameel thanked the City Council for arranging this joint meeting and giving the Planning Commission a chance to provide comments and input.  He said he was concerned about the potential impacts of development at Sierra Point on downtown businesses, especially those that cater to local employees.  He recommended stepping the large buildings to make them less box-like.

Chairman Jameel expressed reservations about the suitability of Sierra Point for a condominium project, given its isolated location and limited services.  He noted the single access road crossing the freeway would make evacuation very difficult after a major disaster.

Chairman Jameel observed that the intersection of Sierra Point Parkway and Marina Boulevard at the center should be treated as more of a hub for the entire development rather than as a location for a parking lot.  He advocated a more integrated, comprehensive approach to the entire site.

Chairman Jameel added that he did not like palm trees in this area, and he recommended finding more appropriate trees.

Chairman Jameel expressed doubt as to the viability of retail uses without more nearby residents to support them.

CM Conway advocated creating more of a focal destination point at Sierra Point.  He said he liked the idea of the green space and small retail shops.  He recommended taking greater advantage of the waterfront location and views with restaurants.  He added that palm trees might look nice along the shorefront.

CM Conway clarified that there is shuttle service to Sierra Park and South San Francisco that can be expanded.  CM Richardson noted that Brisbane’s shuttle program is a model for others in the county.

Community Development Director Prince said that in dealing with the UPC application, and then with the Slough International biotech campus proposal, the staff concluded it would be in the public’s best interest to take a coordinated approach to planning public spaces at Sierra Point and to identify uses that will create a synergy that supports businesses and attracts people.  He noted the environmental review report for the Slough project will be available within about a week.

Director Prince recommended revisiting this topic sometime in January.  He encouraged Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners to visit the Sierra Point site in the interim.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Tung for his presentation.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:06 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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